

# Fact Sheet: Escalating violence based on sexual orientation, gender identity, and gender expression (SOGIE) in Indonesia



# **INTRODUCTION**

1

THIS FACT sheet provides an overview of the situation faced by LGBT persons in Indonesia amidst increasing violence and hate perpetrated both by government and non-state actors. This is written for civil society organizations and other interested groups who need reliable and summarized information to guide them in developing their advocacy plans.

The increasing violence against LGBT people in Indonesia in recent years is unprecedented and "has left many in the country's LGBT community fearing for their safety."<sup>1</sup> A prominent journalist commented that "the few voices defending the rights of LGBTs are being drowned out, or rather bullied, by the growing chorus that has turned the LGBT community into Indonesia's public enemy No. 1."<sup>2</sup>

A survey released in 2018 identified LGBT persons and communists as the most disliked groups in Indonesia.<sup>3</sup> The survey noted also that the public sometimes perceives LGBT groups as linked to communism. 87.6% of Indonesians feel threatened by the existence of LGBT people.<sup>4</sup> Society tends to have negative feelings if a neighbor or family member are LGBT. Despite negative views, Indonesians generally feel that LGBT people has the right to live in Indonesia.

Available research from the past five years paints an increasingly grim picture:<sup>5</sup>

- At least 5 five transgender women were murdered in North Sulawesi, West Java and Jakarta.
- Around 83% of LGBT Indonesians have experience various forms of physical, sexual, economic, and psychological violence. Those who reported their cases found their cases abandoned by police.
- Around 27% of transgender women in Jakarta experienced police raids where arbitrary arrests took place.
- Around 31% of LGBT people live below the poverty line, earning less than IDR1,000,000.00 per month.
- LGBT human rights defenders are subjected violence and intimidation, ranging from death threats to attacks on homes and offices, with police blatantly ignoring requests for protection.
- Several reports of forced evictions of LGBT people across Indonesia have been reported.

# **DISCRIMINATORY POLICIES**

THE WAVE of violence in Indonesia is fueled by an increasing chorus of public policies and legislations accompanied by homophobic and transphobic remarks of public officials.

### **2.1. NATIONAL LAWS**

As of this writing, there are no national laws specifically criminalizing LGBT persons. But for many years, existing laws and regulations have been interpreted with the expressed purpose of persecuting and excluding LGBT Indonesians. Specifically, these are:

- <u>The Penal Code of 1982</u>, which among other things penalizes persons "with deliberate intent publicly offends against decency" (§ 281), and prohibits sexual relations outside marriage (§ 419-422) and "vagrancy" (§ 505)<sup>6</sup>
- <u>The Anti-Pornography Law of 2008</u>, which defines pornography as material which "contravenes community morality" (§ 1) and penalizes various forms of "deviant sexual intercourse" (§ 4.1)<sup>7</sup>

The Constitutional Court in Indonesia deliberated a petition to amend Indonesia's Criminal Code concerning adultery. The proposed amendment, filed by Islamic conservative groups, sought to make it explicit that consensual same-sex acts are prohibited. It intends to criminalize homosexuality, which was seen as a threat to Indonesia's youth and morality. The Constitutional Court in December 2017 rejected the petition, with one justice explaining that "petitions filed [to the court] are meant to protect someone's rights from being limited."<sup>8</sup> But despite the court's decision, the Indonesian House of Representatives is pursuing the amendments to the Criminal Code that seeks to expand the definition of adultery and criminalize consensual same-sex relations and consensual sex between unmarried persons.

Although the Constitutional Court rejected the judicial review of the Indonesian Criminal Code Articles 284 (1 and 5), 285, and 292 to criminalize LGBTI people, some anti-LGBTI groups openly endorse another attempt to criminalize LGBT people through a revision on Criminal Code which will be legislated soon. Politicians and government entities have been using anti-LGBT sentiment to gain popular support.

In recent years, some government agencies have issued public pronouncements reflecting a deeply hostile position towards LGBT people. These include the following:

- Police forces in West Java publicized plans to create an "Anti-LGBT Taskforce".<sup>9</sup> A "Special Task Force on Elimination of LGBT" was established by the West Java provincial police on 24 March 2017, with citizens called to take part. The West Java police chief Anton Charlyan later delivered a public ultimatum to LGBT people because his team had identified their locations.<sup>10</sup>
- The Ministry of Information and Communication removed LGBTrelated emoticons on social media applications and banning of dating applications such as Grindr and Wapa.<sup>11</sup>

- The Indonesian Broadcasting Commission banned LGBT-related media to "protect children and teenagers" unless such broadcasts aimed at "fixing the abnormality [i.e. LGBT]".<sup>12</sup>
- The Indonesian Commission for the Protection of Children announced a prohibition on "LGBT propaganda targeting children", making outreach programs to LGBT youth extremely difficult.<sup>13</sup>
- Regulation No. 8 of 2012 of the Ministry of Social Affairs categorizes LGBT people as persons having a "social functioning disorder".<sup>14</sup>
- Bela Negara, a military training program, includes training for defending against "homosexuality", which the program categorizes as a "proxy war".<sup>15</sup>
- Banda Aceh Deputy Mayor Illiza Sa'aduddin planned the creation of "special team" to address the "threat of LGBT" in the province.<sup>16</sup>
- The Indonesian Ulama Council issued a *fatwa* (Islamic ruling) proposing punishments for homosexuality, including caning and the death penalty.<sup>17</sup>
- The Association for Clinical Psychologists of the Association of Psychologists Indonesia (IPK-HIMPSI) issued a statement calling on the "healing" of LGBT people.<sup>18</sup>
- The Indonesian Psychiatrists Association (PDSKJI) classified being LGBT as a mental disorder, noting that "if left untreated, such sexual tendencies could become a commonly accepted condition in society".<sup>19</sup>

 The Ministry of Health drafted a guidelines classifying LGBT persons as having a mental health problem in consonance with society's culture, religion and norms.<sup>20</sup> The Ministry's guidelines will bolster the legislature's move to criminalize LGBT persons.<sup>21</sup> The said policy seeks to prescribe "rehabilitation" to change LGBT persons.<sup>22</sup>

### 2.3. LOCAL LAWS

Local regulations have been used to persecute LGBT people through the frivolous uses and interpretations of ambiguous provisions. Of the country's 34 provinces, 11 provinces have areas with documented regulations explicitly directly or indirectly criminalizing LGBT people.<sup>23</sup>

These local ordinances seek to punish "immoral conduct" (mesum); acts "leading to adulterous sexual intercourse" (zina) such as physical proximity between unmarried persons (khalwat) and prescriptions on Muslim dress; and anything in conflict with decency, public order, or "customs" (adat). Others explicitly mention acts such as anal sex (liwath) and lesbian sex (musahagah). Ordinances on prostitution and related "sinful" acts (maksiat) are also regularly interpreted to include "homosexuality" and "transgenderism", and adult consensual same-sex relations have been criminalised using these provisions. (See Table 1.)

Although the Indonesian government can revoke these laws if they contravene the Constitution or international obligations, they have never done so and have allowed the violence and discrimination encouraged by these ordinances to continue with impunity.<sup>24</sup>

#### List of Indonesian provinces with ordinances affecting LGBT people, based on various reports<sup>25</sup>

Province	Local jurisdictions and regulation number
Jakarta Capital Region	(Regulation No. 8/2007)
Aceh Special Region	(Qanun No. 11/2002, No. 14/2013, and No. 6/2014)
Yogyakarta Special Region	Bantul Regency (Regulation No. 5/2007)
West Java	Indramayu Regency (Regulation No. 4/2001) Tangerang City (Regulation No. 8/2005) Banjar Regency (Regulation No. 10/2007)
Riau Islands	Batam Municipality (Regulation No. 6/2002)
East Kalimantan	Berau Regency (Regulation No. 2/2007) Tarakan City (Regulation No. 21/2000) North Paser Regency (Regulations No. 9/2004, and No. 10/2010)
Lampung	Bandar Lampung City (Regulation No. 15/2002) Way Kanan Regency (Regulation No. 7/2001) West Tulang Barat Regency (No. 11/2012) South Lampung Regency (Regulation No. 4/2004) North Lampung Regency (Regulation No. 7/2006)
North Sumatra	Mandailing Natal Regency (Regulations No. 6/2003, No. 7/2003, and No. 32/2007) Labuhan Batu Regency (Regulation No. 32 /2008) Serdang Bedagai Regency (Regulation No. 25/2007)
South Sumatra	South Sumatra Province (Regulation No. 13/2002) Lahat Regency (Regulation No. 3/2003) Palembang Municipality (Regulation No. 2/2004) Ogan Komering Ulu Regency (Regulation No. 23/2006) Muara Enim Regency (Regulation No. 3/2005)
West Sumatra	Padang Pariaman Regency (Regulation No. 2/2004) Tasikmalaya Municipality (Regulation No. 12/2009) Sijunjung Regency (Regulation No. 19/2006)
South Sulawesi	Bulukumba Regency (Regulation 5/2003) Maros Regency (Regulation No. 16/2005) East Luwu Regency (Regulation No. 9/2004)

### 2.4. PRONOUNCEMENTS OF GOVERNMENT OFFICIALS

Public pronouncements by government officials and institutions are interpreted as expressions of public policy. If this is the case, then we can see a clear agenda building up over the years in the Indonesian government to persecute LGBT people. Even with President Joko Widodo's previous statement calling for non-discrimination, calls for the persecution of LGBT people have not stopped.<sup>26</sup> Individuals from various sectors of government have openly called for the silencing and eradication of LGBT people, who they see as criminals that endanger the security and morals of society. The Indonesian Airforce for example took on social media that LGBT persons will not be accepted into the armed forces.<sup>27</sup> Their statements have actively contributed to the continuing assaults on the lives and livelihoods of LGBT people in the country. (See Table 2.)

#### TABLE 2

#### List of Indonesian government officials issuing statements on LGBT people, based on various reports<sup>28</sup>

Public Official	Statement and Date
Hasanuddin A.F. Fatwa Commission of the Indonesian Ulema Council	"Sodomy, homosexuals, gays and lesbians in Islamic law are forbidden and [it] is a vile act that is punishable by the death penalty It doesn't matter that they love each other. The law still prohibits it. In Islamic law, it's a sexual act that must be heavily punished. It would be bad if the government allows same-sex marriage." (16 March 2015)
Reni Marlinawati <i>Member of House of</i> <i>Representatives</i>	"This practice [homosexuality] in addition to violating religious norms is also contrary to positive law. We unequivocally reject and oppose this practice." (24 January 2016)
Nasir Djamil Politician of Prosperous Justice Party	"The LGBT community is a serious threat to the nation. It should not be allowed to grow or be given room to conduct its activities. Even more serious are those LGBT members who go into universities with scientific studies, or hold discussion groups." (24 January 2016)
Muhammad Nasir Minister of Research, Technology, and Higher Education	Responding to a brochure stating that LGBT individuals should be barred from campuses at the University of Indonesia: "There are standards of values and morals to uphold. A university is a moral safeguard." (24 January 2016)

List of Indonesian government officials issuing statements on LGBT people, based on various reports

Public Official	Statement and Date
Ridwan Kamil Mayor of Bandung City	"Sexual preferences should be a private matter and cannot be exposed or campaigned about publicly, because there are social behaviors that are not acceptable in Indonesia." (26 January 2016)
Yuddy Chrisnandi Minister of Administrative and Bureaucratic Reform	"Of course it is inappropriate for civil servants to be [homo sexual]. Having more than one wife for a man is still normalbut LGBT is another issue." (12 February 2016)
Aboe Bakar Alhabsy Legislator of Prosperous Justice Party	"LGBT community poses problems within society What is Indonesia's stance on this [issue]? It would be a disgrace to ignore it." (16 February 2016)
Khofifa Indar Parawansa Minister of Social Affairs	"A month ago I went to Lombok and found that [LGBT groups] targeted the poor middle school kids, they gave the kids gifts, two weeks after the boys have changed, they wore lipstick, [they converted them] in a very short time." (16 February 2016)
Ryamizad Ryacudu Minister of Defense	"It's dangerous as we can't see who our foes are; out of the blue everyone is brainwashed. Now the [LGBT] community is demanding more freedom, it really is a threat. In a proxy war, another state might occupy the minds of the nation without anyone realizing it. In a nuclear war, if a bomb is dropped over Jakarta, Semarang will not be affected; but in a proxy war, everything we know could disappear in an instant—it's danger- ous." (20 February 2016)
Arief Wismansyah Mayor of Tangerang City	"The role of the parent is very important in order to guide their children away from violating nature. Especially as lately there have been many LGBT issues, which is considered a psycho- logical illness. Adherents of LGBT should be returned to the appropriate nature of gender." (25 February 2016)
Hidayat Nur Wahid Deputy Speaker of People's Consultative Assembly	"The LGBT movement cannot be trivialized. The crime is very closely entwined within society, not only in big cities but also small villages." (27 February 2016)

List of Indonesian government officials issuing statements on LGBT people, based on various reports

Public Official	Statement and Date
Lukman Hakim Saifuddin Minister of Religious Affairs	"We cannot be hostile nor hate as they are also citizens of the state. This doesn't mean that we condone or allow for the LGBT movement to shift the religious values and the identity of the nation." (27 February 2016)
Berliana Kartakusumah Secretary-General of Hanura Party	"LGBT people must be banned just like we banned commu nism and drug trafficking." (27 February 2016)
Deding Ishak Member of National Assembly	"[We must make a law that] aims to prevent and protect society from the massive propaganda launched by the LGBT community. Their campaign has reached out on social media. We need a solution to deal with this situation —it is like a warning to us all." (5 March 2016)
Mahfudz Siddiq <i>Member of House of</i> <i>Representatives</i>	"LGBT issues can damage national security, identity, culture and the faith of Indonesians." (7 March 2016)
Luhut Pandjaitan Former Coordinating Minister of Political, Legal, Security Affairs	"Whoever they are, wherever they work, they continue to be Indonesian citizens. They have the right to be protected as well. I disagree with evictions, killing or anything like that. I want us to become a civilised country. It [being homosexual] is not what the person wants." (9 March 2016)
Johan Budi Presidential Spokesperson	"Rights of citizens like going to school and getting an ID card are protected, but there is no room in Indonesia for the prolif- eration of the LGBT movement." (11 August 2016)
Eni Budi Sri Haryani Deputy for Creative Youth Enhancement, Ministry of Youth and Sports	""We will not select sick people to become creativity ambassa- dors. How can we choose those who are LGBT people or who are drug users for the big duty?" (10 October 2016)
Anton Charliyan Police Chief of West Java	"[LGBT people have a] disease of the body and soul I hope there are no followers in West Java, no gay or LGBT lifestyle or tradition. If there's anyone following it, he will face the law and heavy social sanctions. He will not be accepted in society." (25 May 2017)

7

List of Indonesian government officials issuing statements on LGBT people, based on various reports

Public Official	Statement and Date
Bobby Rizaldi Member of House of Representatives	"LGBT is not criminal, but if it enters the public sphere, if it's broadcast to the public, then of course it must be regulated." (16 October 2017)
Hanafi Rais Member of House of Representatives	"LGBT is an abnormality It is destructive for our younger generations. If the content has no educational qualities, and is only for commercial or advertising purposes, then we must reject it." (16 October 2017)
Ridwan Kamil <i>Mayor of Bandung,</i> West Java	"As a leader and a Muslim, I strongly reject and never support LGBT" "If you are campaigning LGBT in social media, I will surely fight against it" <sup>29</sup> (January 15, 2018)
Fadli Zon Vice Chairperson of People's Representative Council	"I think all religions must reject all kinds of deviations that are forbidden. If there is an act related to morality and obscenity associated with LGBT, it is clear there must be punishment" <sup>30</sup> (25 January 2018)
Zulkifli Hassan Chairperson of Majelis Permusyawaratan Rakyat (MPR)	"Reject LGBT without exception" He called for the criminalization of LGBT persons. <sup>31</sup> (27 January 2018)
Muslim Ayub Member of People's Representative Council	"Kami menginginkan hukuman mati dan seumur hidup supaya ada efek jera bagi LGBT itu." <sup>32</sup> (We want a death sentence and a lifetime sentence to have a deterrent effect on the LGBT.) (6 February 2018)
Bambang Soesatyo House Speaker of People's Representative Council	"I make sure the Bill of the Penal Code reflects a sense of justice for the people, we do not give space for LGBT, adultery, defamation, or domestic violence. Our nation is a cultured and moral nation. We have noble values ??of cultural and religious teachings We are not nations barbarians who are uncivilized." <sup>33</sup> (6 February 2018)

### DIRECT ATTACKS, INTIMIDATION AND HARASSMENT

3

IN RECENT YEARS, violent acts against LGBT people have been perpetrated by both state and non-state actors in Indonesia. Perpetrators include the *Front Pembela Islam* (Islamic Defenders Front, or FPI) and the Prosperous Justice Party (PKP). In all cases, the perpetrators were not held accountable; they remain free and continue to organize attacks against LGBT people and other forms of abuse.<sup>34</sup>

### Documented Incidences of Direct Violence Against LGBT persons

Date	Incidence
26 March 2010	Islamic vigilante groups attack the ILGA-Asia conference in Surabaya City, East Java.
3 April 2010	A human rights training for transgender was attacked in Depok City, West Java.
29 September 2010	Islamic vigilante groups attacked and threatened to burn down various venues of the annual Q! Film Festival in Jakarta City.
21 November 2014	Islamic vigilante groups attacked a demonstration for the International Transgender Day of Remembrance in Jakarta City, with two participants requiring hospitalization.
1 October 2015	2 women are apprehended by <i>Sharia</i> Police in Banda Aceh City on allegations of being lesbian because they were caught hugging in a public space. <sup>35</sup>
3 February 2016	Sectoral Police of Central Jakarta dismissed a training on access to justice for LGBT people under threats of the FPI.
7 February 2016	An HIV/AIDS-related activity in Surabaya City, East Java was cancelled because police refuse to offer protection from extremist groups.
18 February 2016	An Islamic boarding school for <i>waria</i> was forcibly closed by the Islamic Jihadist Front in Jogjakarta City.
23 February 2016	A solidarity march for LGBT Indonesians organized by various organizations in Yogyakarta City was violently dispersed by police forces.
11 April 2016	Minahasa City Mayor Jantje Wowiling Sajouw invited others to "fight" LGBT people.
21 May 2016	141 men engaged in an alleged "gay sex party" were detained by police in the Atlantis Gay Club under the pretences of the 2008 Anti-Pornography Law. <sup>36</sup>
23 May 2017	Two gay men are punished by public caning in Banda Aceh City.37
6 October 2017	58 men are detained by police in an alleged "gay spa" in Jakarta City under the pretences of the 2008 Anti-Pornography Law. <sup>38</sup>
28 January 2018	Police of North Aceh attack 5 beauty salons and detain 12 transgender women, beating them and forcing them to cut their hair. <sup>39</sup> Days later, there are reports of <i>Waria</i> fleeing Aceh in fear of attacks by violent Islamic groups calling for the "eradication of LGBT". <sup>40</sup>

## DISCRIMINATION IN EDUCATIONAL INSTITUTIONS

4

LEADERS of educational institution have become more vocal with their anti-LGBT rhetoric and have created policies to curb LGBT-related activities and discussions within their institutions. Some have called for the dismissal of LGBT students and teachers.

- The Rector of the University of Lampung denied the presence of LGBT persons in the campus. He said that firm steps will be undertaken, including dismissal of LGBT students and faculty members.<sup>41</sup>
- The University of Indonesia pressured the "Support Group and Resource Center on Sexuality Studies" (SGRC) to stop using the name of the university. SGRC provides academic support for student who want to do research and discussion on sexuality, including LGBT issues.<sup>42</sup>
- Indonesia's Minister of Higher Education, Research and Technology M. Nasir announced that LGBT groups should not enter campuses and that the promotion of LGBT concerns is not in accordance with values and morals of the Indonesian nation.<sup>43</sup>

- A coalition of Indonesian university rectors called "Forum Rector Indonesia" firmly expressed prohibition of LGBT activities and discussions within their campuses. The Chairperson of the coalition requested all campuses in Indonesia to supervise and monitor LGBT-related student activities.<sup>44</sup>
- Bandung Institute of Technology disbanded a campus-based discussion about LGBT.<sup>45</sup>
- The Rector of the University of Riau issued a statement rejecting and prohibiting LGBT students and LGBT discussions in the campus.<sup>46</sup>
- Officials of Andalas University issued a statement that students should not be involved in any LGBT activities. They said that while LGBT students may be accepted, they must "return to normal". Officials likened the prohibition of LGBT influence to "drugfree" policies of companies.<sup>47</sup>
- The University of Tadolako in Central Sulawesi demand all faculties to reject and dismiss LGBT students. University officials considered that existence of LGBT persons is contradictory to positive law and the Pancasila.<sup>48</sup>

5

### **RECOMMENDATIONS FOR ADVOCACY WORK**

WE URGENTLY CALL on the following actions:

- Support local groups in doing evidence gathering of specific cases and incidents of violence. Such evidence may help in formulating communications, such as urgent appeals or letters of allegations, that may be submitted to UN human rights mechanisms and special procedures.
- Continue to urge Indonesian national human rights institutions, particularly KOMNAS HAM (Indonesian Commission on Human Rights) and KOMNAS Perempuan (Indonesian Commission on Violence Against Women), to conduct independent investigations on cases of violence and persecution of LGBT persons and to develop an effective response system.
- Continue to support local organizations lobbying the legislature not to criminalize LGBT persons.
- Call on humanitarian organizations including those working on internally displaced persons (IDPs) to develop a programmatic response to affected LGBT persons, e.g. provision of shelter, healthcare, livelihood and well-being support.

# NOTES

- Westcott, B. (1 June 2017). Never seen anything like this': Inside Indonesia's LGBT crackdown. CNN. Retrieved from: <u>https://edition.cnn.com/</u> 2017/05/31/asia/indonesia-lgbt-rights/index.html.
- 2 Bayuni, Endy, (5 March 2016). Gay bashing signals Indonesia's growing intolerance of minorities. The Straits Times. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.straitstimes.com/opinion/gay-bashing-signals-indonesias-growing-intolerance-of-minorities.</u>
- 3 Setiawan, K. (2018). Survei Wahid Foundation: Komunis dan LGBTI Paling Tak Disukai. Tempo. Retrieved fromhttps://nasional.tempo.co/read/ 1055349/survei-wahid-foundation-komunis-dan-LGBTI-paling-tak-disukai.
- 4 SMRC: Mayoritas Rakyat Indonesia Nyatakan Orang LBGT Punya Hak Hidup di Indonesia. (2018). Saifulmujani.com. Retrieved fromhttp:// www.saifulmujani.com/blog/2018/01/25/smrcmayoritas-rakyat-indonesia-nyatakan-orang-lbgtpunya-hak-hidup-di-indonesia.
- Information presented in this section is based on 5 three sources: Forum LGBTIQ Indonesia (2016). [Joint Stakeholders' submission on the Situation of LGBT People in Indonesia: Universal Periodic Review 27<sup>th</sup> Working Group Session, April–May 2017]. Retrieved from: https://aseansogiecaucus. org/resources/upr-reports; UN Human Rights Council, 2013. Report of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non-discrimination in this context. Raquel Rolnik-Addendum-Mission to Indonesia, A/HRC/ 25/54/Add.1; Frontline Defenders (2017). Attacks on LGBT Rights Defenders Escalating In Indonesia. Retrieved from: https://www.frontline defenders.org/en/statement-report/report-attacks-Igbt-rights-defenders-escalating-indonesia.
- 6 Indonesia Penal Code of 1982. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/</u> natlex4.detail?p\_lang=&p\_isn=73932.
- 7 Indonesia Anti-Pornography Law of 2008. Retrieved from <u>http://www.dpr.go.id/dokjdih/</u> <u>document/uu/UU\_2008\_44.pdf</u>.
- 8 Batu, Safrin La (14 December 2017). Indonesian court rejects petition to outlaw premarital, gay sex. The Jakarta Post. Retrieved from <u>http://</u> www.thejakartapost.com/news/2017/12/14/ indonesian-court-rejects-petition-to-outlawpremeritalgay-sex.html.

- 9 The Straits Times (25 May 2017). West Java police sets up anti-LGBT taskforce. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/</u> west-java-police-sets-up-anti-lgbt-taskforce.
- 10 Solehudin, M. (2017). Polda Jabar Bentuk Tim Satgasus LGBT. detiknews. Retrieved from <u>https:/</u> /news.detik.com/berita-jawa-barat/d3510269/ polda-jabar-bentuk-tim-satgasus-lgbt.
- 11 The Guardian (12 February 2016). Indonesia bans gay emoji and stickers from messaging apps. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/</u> world/2016/feb/12/indonesia-bans-gay-emoji-and-<u>stickers-from-messaging-apps</u>; Listiorini, D. and Davies, S.G. (18 April 2017). Online dating apps blocked. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.inside</u> indonesia.org/online-dating-apps-blocked.
- 12 Tempo (13 February 2016).KPI Bans LGBT Promotion on TV, Radio. Retrieved from: <u>https:/</u> /en.tempo.co/read/news/2016/02/13/055744609/ <u>KPI-Bans-LGBT-Promotion-on-TV-Radio;</u> Kapoor, K. and Da Costa, A.B. (16 October 2017). Indonesia considers ban on "destructive" LGBTrelated TV content. Reuters. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-lgbt/</u> <u>indonesia-considers-ban-on-destructive-lgbtrelated-tv-content-idUSKBN1CL0MZ</u>.
- 13 Komisi Perlindungan Anak Indonesia (1 February 2016). Propaganda LGBT Dilarang Masuk Dunia Anak-Anak. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.kpai.go.id/</u> <u>berita/propaganda-lgbt-dilarang-masuk-duniaanak-anak</u>.
- 14 Badgett, M.V.L., Hasenbush, A., and Luhur, W.E. (2017). LGBT Exclusion in Indonesia and Its Economic Effects. Retrieved from: <u>https://</u> williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/ <u>LGBT-Exclusion-in-Indonesia-and-Its-Economic-Effects-March-2017.pdf.</u>
- 15 Danubrata, E. and Purnomo, J. (8 June 2016). In Indonesia, 'national defense' training against perceived threats. Reuters. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-indonesia-security-idUSKCN0YT0MB</u>.
- 16 Serambi Indonesia (27 February 2016). Pemko Bentuk Tim Pencegahan LGBT. Retrieved from: <u>http://aceh.tribunnews.com/2016/02/27/pemkobentuk-tim-pencegahan-lgbt</u>.
- 17 Jakarta Globe (15 March 2015). Rights Activists Lash Out at MUI's Anti-LGBT Fatwa. Retrieved from: <u>http://jakartaglobe.id/news/rights-activistslash-muis-anti-lgbt-fatwa/</u>.

- 18 Republika (6 February 2016). Himpunan Psikolog Menentang Kelompok yang Halangi Pemulihan Penyandang LGBT. Retrieved from: <u>http://</u> <u>nasional.republika.co.id/berita/nasional/umum/16/</u> 02/06/o23v6y330-himpunan-psikolog-menentangkelompok-yang-halangi-pemulihan-penyandanglgbt.</u>
- 19 Yosephine, L. (24 February 2016). Indonesian psychiatrists label LGBT as mental disorders. The Jakarta Post. Retrieved from: <u>http://</u> www.thejakartapost.com/news/2016/02/24/ indonesian-psychiatrists-label-lgbt-mentaldisorders.html.
- 20 Republika Online (2018). Kemenkes: LGBTI Masalah Kesehatan Jiwa. Retrieved from <u>http://</u> <u>nasional.republika.co.id/berita/nasional/umum/18/</u> 02/01/p3flrg440-kemenkes-LGBTI-masalahkesehatan-jiwa</u>
- 21 Power, S. (5 February 2018). Indonesia declares 'homosexuality' a mental disorder. Gay Star News. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.gaystarnews.com/</u> <u>article/indonesia-declares-homosexuality-mentaldisorder/#gs.7w=eluA</u>.
- 22 Rutgers WPF Indonesia, et al. (2017). [Joint Submission to the Universal Periodic Review of Indonesia, 27thth Session, April/May 2017]. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.upr-info.org/sites/ default/files/document/indonesia/session\_27\_-</u> <u>may\_2017/js10\_upr27\_idn\_e\_main.pdf</u>.
- 23 Information presented in Table 1 is based on three sources: Annex 1. International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission (2007). Human Rights Abuses against sexual minorities in Indonesia. Retrieved from: http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/ UPR/Documents/Session1/ID/ IGLHRC IDN UPR\_S1\_2008anx\_Briefingon humanrights abusesinindonesia.pdf; Badgett, M.V.L., Hasenbush, A., and Luhur, W.E. (2017). LGBT Exclusion in Indonesia and Its Economic Effects. Retrieved from: https://williamsinstitute.law. ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/LGBT-Exclusion-in-Indonesia-and-Its-Economic-Effects-March-2017.pdf; OutRight International (2016). Creeping Criminalization: Mapping of Indonesia's National Laws and Regional Regulations That Violate Human Rights of Women and LGBTIQ People.
- 24 OutRight International (2016). Creeping Criminalization: Mapping of Indonesia's National Laws and Regional Regulations That Violate Human Rights of Women and LGBTIQ People.
- 25 Information presented in Table 1 is based on three sources: International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission (2007). Human Rights Abuses against sexual minorities in Indonesia. Retrieved from: <u>http://lib.ohchr.org/HRBodies/UPR/</u> <u>Documents/Session1/ID/IGLHRC\_IDN\_UPR\_ S1\_2008anx\_Briefingon\_humanrights</u>

abusesinindonesia.pdf; Badgett, M.V.L., Hasenbush, A., and Luhur, W.E. (2017). LGBT Exclusion in Indonesia and Its Economic Effects. Retrieved from: <u>https://williamsinstitute.law.</u> <u>ucla.edu/wp-content/uploads/LGBT-Exclusion-in-</u> <u>Indonesia-and-Its-Economic-Effects-March-</u> <u>2017.pdf</u>; OutRight International (2016). Creeping Criminalization: Mapping of Indonesia's National Laws and Regional Regulations That Violate Human Rights of Women and LGBTIQ People, pp. 38-66.

- 26 BBC Indonesia (19 October 2016). Presiden Jokowi: Polisi harus melindungi kaum LGBT dan minoritas lain. Retrieved from <u>http://www.bbc.com/</u> <u>i n d o n e s i a / i n d o n e s i a / 2 0 1 6 / 1 0 /</u> <u>161019\_indonesia\_wwc\_jokowi\_lgbt.</u>
- 27 BBC Indonesia (10 January 2018). Apa yang salah saat akun Twitter resmi TNI-AU bicara soal LGBT dan agama? Retrieved from: <u>http://www.bbc.com/</u> indonesia/trensosial-42631760.
- 28 Information presented in Table 2 is based on two sources: Forum LGBTIQ Indonesia (2016). [Joint Stakeholders' submission on the Situation of LGBT People in Indonesia: Universal Periodic Review 27<sup>th</sup> Working Group Session, April–May 2017]. Retrieved from https://aseansogiecaucus. org/resources/upr-reports; Human Rights Watch (10 August 2016). Indonesia's "LGBT Crisis" in Words. Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/videophotos/interactive/2016/08/10/2016-indonesias-Igbt-crisis-words; Molloy, A. (16 March 2015). Indonesia's highest Islamic clerical body issues fatwa proposing death penalty for people caught having gay sex. Retrieved from: https:// www.independent.co.uk/news/world/asia/ indonesias-highest-islamic-clerical-body-issuesfatwa-proposing-death-penalty-for-people-caught-10111564.html; The Guardian (11 August 2016). 'No room' in Indonesia for gay rights, says president's spokesman. Retrieved from: https:// www.theguardian.com/world/2016/aug/11/noroom-in-indonesia-for-gay-rights-says-presidentspokesman; Kwok, Y. (14 October 2016). Indonesia Just Banned LGBT People From a Youth Creativity Competition. Time. Retrieved from: http://time.com/4531038/indonesia-lgbt-gayyouth-ban-discrimination/; The Straits Times (25 May 2017). West Java police sets up anti-LGBT taskforce. Retrieved from: http://www.straitstimes. com/asia/se-asia/west-java-police-sets-up-anti-Igbt-taskforce; Kapoor, K. and Da Costa, A.B. (16 October 2017). Indonesia considers ban on "destructive" LGBT-related TV content.Retrieved from: https://www.reuters.com/article/usindonesia-lgbt/indonesia-considers-ban-ondestructive-lgbt-related-tv-contentidUSKBN1CL0MZ.

- 29 Republika Online (16 January 2018). Ridwan Kamil ready to fight LGBTI in Bandung City. Retrieved from <u>http://en.republika.co.id/berita/en/</u> <u>national-politics/18/01/16/p2n8si414-ridwankamil-ready-to-fight-LGBTI-in-bandung-city.</u>
- 30 Kantor Berita Politik (25 January 2018). Fadli Zon: Semua agama menolak LGBT. Retrieved from: <u>http://politik.rmol.co/read/2018/01/25/323958/</u> Fadli-Zon:-Semua-Agama-Menolak-LGBT-.
- 31 Republika (27 January 2018). Zulkifli Hasan: Tolak LGBT, jangan pakai tapi. Retrieved from: <u>http://</u> <u>nasional.republika.co.id/berita/nasional/politik/18/</u> 01/27/p37gg6384-zulkifli-hasan-tolak-lgbt-janganpakai-tapi.
- 32 Republika (6 Febraury 2018). Pasal LGBT, PAN ingin pelaku LGBT dihukum seumur hidup. Retrieved from: <u>http://nasional.republika.co.id/</u> <u>berita/nasional/hukum/18/02/06/p3qfyr354-pasallgbt-pan-ingin-pelaku-lgbt-dihukum-seumurhidup.</u>
- 33 Sindonews (February 6, 2018). Di hadapan Ketua MUI, Bamsoet Jamin tolak LGBT. Retrieved from: <u>https://nasional.sindonews.com/read/1279805/12/</u> <u>di-hadapan-ketua-mui-bamsoet-jamin-tolak-lgbt-1517899649</u>.
- 34 Information presented in this section is based on six sources: Institute DIAN and Lutheran World Federation (2017). [Joint Submission to the Universal Periodic Review of Indonesia, 27thth Session, April/May 2017]. Retrieved from: https:/ /www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/document/ indonesia/session\_27\_-\_may\_2017/ js14\_upr27\_idn\_e\_main.pdf; Kontras, et al. (2017). [Joint Submission to the Universal Periodic Review of Indonesia, 27thth Session, April/May 2017]. Retrieved from: https://www.upr-info.org/ sites/default/files/document/indonesia/ <u>session\_27\_-\_may\_2017/</u> js35 upr27 idn e main.pdf; Human Rights Watch (2016). "These Political Games Ruin Our Lives" Indonesia's LGBT Community Under Threat. Retrieved from: https://www.hrw.org/sites/ default/files/report pdf/indonesia0816 web.pdf; Civil Society Coalition for the Protection of Human Rights Defenders (2017). Shadow Report on the Situation of Human Rights Defenders in Indonesia for the 13th Session of the UN Universal Periodic Review for Indonesia. Retrieved from: http:// www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/document/ indonesia/session\_13\_-\_may\_2012/ js3\_upr\_idn\_s13\_2012\_jointsubmission3\_e.pdf; Forum LGBTIQ Indonesia (2016). [Joint Stakeholders' submission on the Situation of LGBT People in Indonesia: Universal Periodic Review 27<sup>th</sup> Working Group Session, April–May 2017]. Retrieved from: https://aseansogiecaucus. org/resources/upr-reports; Rutgers WPF

Indonesia, et al. (2017). [Joint Submission to the Universal Periodic Review of Indonesia, 27thth Session, April/May 2017]. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.upr-info.org/sites/default/files/document/indonesia/session\_27\_-may\_2017/js10\_upr27\_idn\_e\_main.pdf</u>.

- 35 The Jakarta Post (1 October 2015). Island in focus: Two alleged lesbians arrested in Aceh. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2015/10/01/island-focus-two-alleged-lesbians-arrested-aceh.html.</u>
- 36 Lamb, K. (22 May 2017). Indonesian police arrest more than 140 men at alleged gay sauna party. The Guardian. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/may/22/indonesian-police-arrest-more-than-140-men-at-alleged-gay-sauna-party.</u>
- 37 CBC Radio (26 May 2017). Stripped naked and beaten: transgender women flee Indonesian city in fear. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.cbc.ca/radio/ asithappens/as-it-happens-friday-edition-1.4132938/reporter-describes-watching-gayindonesian-couple-being-caned-in-front-ofcheering-crowd-1.4132951.</u>
- 38 The Straits Times (7 October 2017). Indonesia police detain 51 men in Jakarta 'gay spa' raid. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.straitstimes.com/asia/ se-asia/Indonesia-police-detain-51-men-in-Jakarta-gay-spa-raid.</u>
- 39 The Guardian (29 January 2018). Indonesian police in Aceh province cut hair of transgender women. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/jan/29/indonesian-police-in-aceh-province-cut-hair-of-transgender-women.</u>
- 40 Lamb, K. (2 Feb 2018). Stripped naked and beaten: transgender women flee Indonesian city in fear. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.theguardian.</u> <u>com/world/2018/feb/02/gender-re-education-</u> <u>transwomen-flee-indonesia-aceh</u>.
- 41 Suara Kita (4 December 2015). Mahasiswa UNILA tolak LGBT. Retrieved from: <u>http://</u> www.suarakita.org/2015/12/mahasiswa-unilatolak-lgbt/.
- 42 Detik News (23 January 2016). Support group untuk LGBT di UI: Kami tak mendorong dan menyembukhan orang dari gay. Retrieved from: <u>https://news.detik.com/berita/3125384/support-group-untuk-lgbt-di-ui-kami-tak-mendorong-danmenyembuhkan-orang-dari-gay</u>.
- 43 Detik News (24 January 2016). Menristek: Saya larang LGBT di semua kampus, itu tak sesuai nila kesusilaan! Retrieved from: <u>https://news.detik.</u> <u>com/berita/3125654/menristek-saya-larang-lgbt-</u> di-semua-kampus-itu-tak-sesuai-nilai-kesusilaan.

- 44 Suara Pembaruan (23 February 2016). Forum Rektor larang aktivitas LGBT di kampus. Retrieved from: <u>http://sp.beritasatu.com/home/</u> <u>forum-rektor-larang-aktivitas-lgbt-di-kampus/</u> <u>109364</u>.
- 45 Rappler (26 February 2016). De balik pembubaran diskusi LGBT di ITB Bandung. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.rappler.com/indonesia/123911-pembubaran-diskusi-lgbt-itb-bandung</u>.
- 46 Riau Online (23 February 2016). Universitas Riau Tolak LGBT dan Syah. Retrieved from: <u>http://</u> www.riauonline.co.id/riau/kota-pekanbaru/read/ 2016/02/23/universitas-riau-tolak-lgbt-dan-syiah.
- 47 Detik News (3 May 2017). Gubernur Sumbar Bicara soal Unand yang tolak mahasiswa LGBT. Retrieved from: <u>https://news.detik.com/berita/d-3490698/gubernur-sumbar-bicara-soal-unandyang-tolak-mahasiswa-lgbt.</u>
- 48 Universitas Tadulako (21 March 2016). Tolak LGBT di kampus, eLSAM Laksananan Dialog Nasional. Retrieved from: <u>http://untad.ac.id/tolaklgbt-di-kampus-elsam-laksanakan-dialognasional/.</u>

CITATION: ASEAN SOGIE Caucus (2018). Fact Sheet: Escalating Violence Based on Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity and Gender Expression in Indonesia.



ASEAN SOGIE Caucus Unit 8R, Futurepoint Plaza 3 111 Panay Avenue, South Triangle 1103 Quezon City, Philippines PHONE: +63-2-285-79-50 EMAIL: info@aseansogiecaucus.org WEB: https://www.aseansogiecaucus.org

ASEAN SOGIE Caucus is a regional network of human rights defender advocating for the protection, promotion and fulfilment of the rights of all persons regardless of sexual orientation, gender identity, gender expression and sex characteristics (SOGIESC). The organization envisions a SOGIESC-inclusive ASEAN community.

This publication was produced with funding support from Arcus Foundation and with operational support from Outright Action International. We thank Arus Pelangi and various individual human rights defenders in Indonesia for providing substantive inputs to this publication.



This work is licensed under the Create Commons Attribution Non-commercial 4.0 International License. To view a copy of this license, visit http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/